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About us 
 
The Public Service Research Group at UNSW Canberra has a strong track record of research into 
public services in Australia and overseas, covering various aspects of public sector management, 
delivery of public services and the implementation of public policy.  
 
Professor Deborah Blackman¶s2 research interests include public sector policy implementation, 
systems level change, employee p
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Summary  
 
 
We welcome the opportunity to contribute to this review examining the capability, culture and operating 
model of the APS. Under five headings – Middle Manager Capability, Navigating the 4th Industrial 
Revolution, Performance Measurement, Delivering Fair Outcomes for Citizens and Rethinking 
Machinery of Government Changes - our submission addresses the following aspects of the review: 
 

�x driving innovation and productivity in the economy 

�x delivering high quality policy advice, regulatory oversight, programs and services  

�x tackling complex, multi-sectoral challenges in collaboration with the community, business and 
citizens  

�x 
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Middle Manager Capability  
 
When considering the scope of the review it is clear that, although there will be some technical issues 
affecting long term choices and outcomes, the factor that will make the biggest contribution is achieving 
high performance through the capacity, capability and skills of employees. This will be important at all 
levels, but we suggest that an area that needs particular consideration is the middle management 
cohort. 
 
Much has been written about the need for effective senior leadership, and we would endorse this 
requirement. However, we suggest that a major issue for the current APS is developing a highly 
effective middle manager cohort and one which is able to effectively support change.  Recent research 
by Buick, Blackman and Johnson9 suggests that change management could be improved through 
middle managers actively undertaking a change intermediary role where they make sense of the change 
intent, operationalise it, and provide role clarity for employees. Doing so enables employees to make 
sense of, reframe and implement the change. Adopting a change intermediary role would not only 
reduce resistance to change, 
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capability development as a core part of their role. An over-focus on technical skills during recruitment 
processes serves to embed this problem, 
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motivations, rewards systems and techniques that underpin different approaches, and the kind of data, 
system architecture and processes needed to advance implementation and increase adaptive capacity 
for change is needed. We recommend the APS adopt a pragmatic approach that 
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Based on our own research – and that of other academics - we recommend that the government and 
APS only initiate MoG changes when it is absolutely necessary for achieving desired outcomes. In doing 
so, we recommend that the government and the senior executive service (SES) within the APS consider 
if t


